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President’s Remarks 

 

We had good attendance for our March meeting. I think the rainy weath-
er kept some of us from driving our Studebakers. I want to thank Mike 
Geisler for hosting and making his car collection available to us. Spring is 
an excellent time to drive your Studebaker. Even if your car is not show 
quality, consider entering it in a local show. People are interested in see-
ing our cars. Our April meeting will be at the Colleyville Car Show April 13. 
If you have not preregistered yet, go to colleyville.com/cvcarshow . Regis-
tration closes April 8. If you have an idea for a future meeting, or would 
like to volunteer to host a meeting, contact Gayle or me. Thank you for 
supporting the North Texas Chapter - SDC.  
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Minutes of the North Texas Studebaker Drivers Club March 16, 2024 
 
Meeting called to order by President Eddie Ranne. Thanks to Mike and Stacy Geisler for having the club 
meeting at their house. Leon gave the treasury report, The bank balance is good and no outstanding bills. 60 
members but 29 have not paid their dues. We discussed how to remind them to pay their dues. 
Old business, per a hand count there were 3 members at the Decatur swap meet in February, Eddie Ranne, 
Gary Meek and Rick Watts. 
Ray received an email from Fritz Poppe, suggesting that North Texas sponsor three trophies for the 
60th International Meet in June 2024. Eddie accepted that as a motion and it was accepted and approved. 
Ray said we should change our plans to host the 2025 International Meet to 2026 because Pittsburgh Pa. is 
planning to bid for 2025. Ray & the committee investigated the Denton fairgrounds for the International 
Meet. 
Swap meet would be on the fairgrounds and Embassy suites for the host hotel. 
Eddie asked if anyone knows a grant writer for a proposal to the hosting city to get a grant for the internation-
al meet that we want to host. 
 
Nick Harper keeps track of Texas laws proposed that are derogatory to the collector / antique car community. 
Anne Harper told us that TAAC, Texas Association of Auto Clubs, offers a scholarship to students of an-
tique, vintage, auto repair, and restoration trades. 
 
Eddie started a discussion about automatic transmission swaps, GM or Borg-Warner to Studebaker cars. He 
handed out a nice information sheet. Gary Meek showed us an emergency flasher from Harbor freight. It's 
portable, bright and cheap. 
 

 
The 50/50 pot was won by Reza Molai. 
Eddie initiated the president's C.A.S.O door prize drawing which Reza Moli won. Reza graciously offered 
the prize, a Studebaker keychain, to our host Mike Geisler. 
 

Meetings and events. 
April 13 meeting at Colleyville car show. Lunch at Bellissimo Italian Restaurant 
April 26-27 Good Guys car show in conjunction with Pate swap meet starting on the 25th At Texas Motor 
Speedway. 
May 18 meeting at Mark Chambers office. We will tour an auto restoration shop across from Mark's office. 
Lunch at JRs Grill. 
May 23-25 DFW Swap Meet. 2602 Mayfield Rd. Grand Prairie, Texas. 
June 15th meeting. We need a volunteer to plan this meeting. 
July 26-28 Hill Country Swap Meet. Lady Bird Johnson Municipal Park. Fredericksburg, Texas. 
 

Attendees 
Rick Watts    Nick & Anne Harper    Ray Chartrand 
Jim McMeans   Ken Bruce   Eddie Ranne 
Tom & Kathy Arenson Bob & Gayle MacLeod Reza Moli 
Leon & Bella Carpenter Mike & Stacy Geisler  Edward Will 
Gary Meek   Jonas Moros - Guest  Jed Meisner  - Guest 



Our Hosts - Stacey & Mike Geisler            -  

Beautiful view of a very wet day with Eddie speaking  

about Studebaker automatic transmissions 



Lively discussions, great food & a fabulous location had the meeting lasting much 

longer than usual. I guess that’s a good thing when folks don’t want to leave. 



Editor’s Remarks 
 We’re on a roll folks with great meetings & good turn outs. Let’s keep that momentum up! 

This month I will speak to you about our plans for holding the 2026 International Meet in North Texas. I first floated the idea at our 

Christmas party & was tasked to “explore” the feasibility of holding the venue on our home turf. The last International meet in 

Texas was waaaaaaaay back in 1998 down in Austin. I proposed 2025 but it is taken by another chapter. 

In Texas, we seem to fall into a chasm caught between east & west coast ventures. It’s time to let the rest of the Studebaker world 

know that we still exist! 

We currently have a committee of 4, namely myself, our president Eddie Ranne, Fritz Poppe an old veteran at these types of 

events & Jim McMeans a newbie like myself. 

We have spoken to other clubs, namely Manitowoc from last year, Dubuque from this year & Pittsburg for 2025. They have all 

been very supportive & offered up any information we needed.  

Our committee has come to the conclusion that big cities aren’t the way to go. From prohibitive rental costs, union help & simply 

having strangers in 60 year old cars dealing with Dallas drivers is simply too much. As such, we are looking at fairgrounds with Den-

ton being the current contender. We visited the site & it isn’t ideal but can work. We also visited a local hotel to act as host site & 

also the Denton visitor bureau that can assist in co ordinating overflow hotels, tours & activities in & around Denton. 

We would like to have a parade around the town square one evening. 

The event with registration fees, surprisingly doesn’t contribute to our operation expenses, Revenues go to National & the regis-

trar. Money can be made however such as the $15,000 profit from last year’s event. National guarantees a $5,000 profit. 

We need creative thinking to cover expenses & as of recent times also generate decent profits. 

Swap Meet rental spots seemed to be the gold standard in the past but we can’t rely on that as much as before. The vendors I 

spoke with  are scaling back with SI for example no longer bringing tractor trailer full of parts but rather going smaller & attending 

more events. Stephen Allen last year only has a singe table with a computer to enter orders. Maybe virtual events are the future! 

Oher areas that generate good revenues & quite frankly are necessary to fill in the gaps are events & tours. A sock hop brings in 

good $$ as do tours. An ice cream social attracts big crowds. Ladies luncheons with a topic & speaker are popular. Wine & beer 

tasting (Grapevine) all are potential revenue generators. An award ceremony & banquet are also popular.  We could offer a tour to 

the Fort Worth Stockyards . An silent auction night with donated items, sales of souvenir Tee shirts & memorabilia all generate 

revenue. 

This year  Dubuque is profitable before even opening their doors as they received a large grant from the local chamber of com-

merce. 

Sponsorships & advertising is where I feel we can generate a profit. Think of the corporate headquarters of Fortune 100 companies 

located in our metroplex. 

We will ask for a vote at our April meeting on whether to proceed with this plan. If accepted, I have to make a formal presentation 

to the board in Dubuque in June to be accepted. Put on your thinking caps & think of possible past connections that might be in-

terested sponsoring or placing an ad in our guidebook.  

More to follow……….. 

 

Thank you Nick Harper for what you do to keep our cars on the road. Scary what goes on behind closed doors in government!  

Thank you Eddie Ranne for enlightening us on Studebaker automatic transmissions & conversions.. 



Eddie Ranne’s New Hand Fabricated Dash for his 53 Restomod 

Jim McMeans 64 GT Hawk exploring downtown Denton 

Out & About with our Studebakers 



Calendar of Events 

Monthly meetings are typically held the 3rd Saturday of the month with locations varying 

around the metroplex 

Tire kicking commences around 11:00 with lunch at noon followed by our meeting. 

Members are welcome to suggest or host a meeting at one of their favorite venues. 

Mar 16 Mike Geisler hosting at his home Dallas 

Apr 12-13 Lone Star Park swap meet Grand Prairie 

Apr 13 Colleyville car show 

Apr 25-27 Pate swap meet & Good Guys at TMS 

May 18 Mark Chambers Host 

May 23-25 DFW Swap Meet Traders Village Grand Prairie 

June  25 SDC International Dubuque IA 

July 26-28 Hill Country Swap Meet. Lady Bird Johnson Park. Fredericksburg, Texas. 
 
Nov 15-16 Southwest Swap Meet Lone Star Park Grand Prairie 

A reminder from our president Eddie Ranne that we are scattered far & wide 



I'm sure you remember the 1961 rust bucket Hawk we couldn't give away.  As a reminder, I bought it knowing it was a 
rust bucket to get the 289 motor and drive train out of it.  Since it was a rust bucket my conscience would be clear 
stripping it.  When we broke the engine down we found it had a cracked saddle main.  

This is where Bob MacLeod supplied me with a 1964 259 block.  We decided to bore it out, use the 289 crank and make 
a 299 out of it.  When we started to assemble it, looking at the rods we decided the 289 must have been overheated so 
we replaced them with new rods.  Then we were torquing one of the main bolts (from the 289 engine) and it was 
"stretching".  We backed it out and torqued another one in a vise and it started stretching.   

So we put in new main bearing bolts.  The engine was Magnafluxed and the builder assured me that the company that 
did it was one of the best.  Then the engine was balanced and assembled.  When it was installed in the car I could feel 
a vibration from 70 to 80 mph.  That I never could get rid of.  I managed to reduce it but couldn't get rid of it.  I 
thought it was in the clutch or pressure plate.  With ~ 2500 miles on it I was cruising ~ 70 mph on George Bush and, 
bang/wham and the car was vibrating.  I pulled over thinking the clutch went, then drove it about a block to get out of 
traffic and called a wrecker.   

Tough but not Indestructible! 

Hard Luck Story from Member Ken Bruce  



The builder says the block is ok.  I wish I'd known about the crankshafts that Gary has.  I found one at                       
Studebaker Parts Online and had it shipped in.  Funny thing, Stephen Allen's had a NOS 289 crank but they didn't 
want to sell it to me because they wanted it to go in a "properly restored" Studebaker.  (Who in the hell is going to 
check to see if the crank is "original"?)  I didn't say anything, I didn't want to burn any bridges, they've been a lot of 
help to me so I moved on.  All said and done I can only assume that the crank was affected some way when the en-
gine was overheated.  That's the story, thanks for your interest. 

In the shop the mechanics were starting and stopping the engine with no problems.  Eventually they were looking at 
the flywheel while one of them was working the clutch.  The flywheel moved back and forth about 1/4".  I told them to 
button it up and pull the engine.  I took it to the builder.  When he broke it down this is what he found.   

 

*** We often fall into the notion that Studebaker V8’s are indestructible with their forged internals and land speed 

records. What we have to remember at the end if the day, no matter what label is on the part. Is that metal is metal 

and if over heated or over stressed the end might not be immediate but will ultimately find it’s way. 



 

1958 Silver Hawk, 289 ci V8, AT, WWW, $17,500, OBO. 

Nick Harper, harper1425@sbcglobal.net. 

FOR SALE 

mailto:harper1425@sbcglobal.net


72K miles. 
 
Stored inside 18 yrs. 
 
Runs. 
 
All original and complete. 
 
289 Engine. 
 
Automatic transmission. 
 
Factory Air. 
 
PS, PB. 
 
Good glass. 
 
Make offer. 
 
 
Please call/text Tim Thompson post id: 7725644949  Craig’s  
List 

1963 Studebaker Avanti - $13,500 (McKinney) 

 

For Sale 

Contact Gary Meek for details !!! 



Inspection Sheet—Good reference even for what you 

own 



TECH TIPS 
 

Here’s How to Find and Stop Oil Leaks 

 

By Jim & Karen McKeever 

San Joaquin Valley Chapter, SDC 

 

     There’s nothing more frustrating than having an oil leak that puts greasy, sticky goo all over your chromed and 

polished aluminum engine parts (or all over your garage floor!)  

     If you have ever wondered if there was an easy way to seal oil pan, intake manifold, or valve cover leaks, here is 

a little tip that will help.  

     For materials, you will need a tube of silicone sealer (the blue stuff or similar oil resistant type), a piece of vacu-

um hose large enough to go over your dipstick tube (with dipstick removed) and long enough to reach another car 

(about 8 feet or so should do), some duct tape, carb cleaner, and a stethoscope or reasonable facsimile. 

     (If you already have a vacuum pump, or decide to purchase one, you can eliminate the 8 feet of vacuum hose, 

but you will need an appropriate length to go from the pump to the dipstick tube.) 

     First, drain the oil from the leaking engine. If you forget this, the vacuum source, (i.e. the other car) will soon 

have five or so extra quarts of oil.  

     Second, seal the openings on the engine (PVC valve hole, oil breather, etc.) with the duct tape. You might want 

to start by degreasing the engine first. 

     Third, remove the dipstick, hook the vacuum hose to the dipstick tube on the leaking engine, and run the other 

end to the manifold vacuum on the other car (not ported).  

     Start the engine on the vacuum source car and run it just above idle. Take the stethoscope and listen to all the 

likely places it could be leaking on the oil pan, intake manifold, and valve covers.  

     Where there is a leak, you will hear a rush of air (HISS-S-S) being drawn into the engine. If you don’t have a 

stethoscope, you can take carb or brake cleaner and spray it around the gasket areas, then watch and listen for it to 

be sucked in.  

     Once you find the leak, take your carb cleaner and spray the area liberally to get rid of the excess oil. Then take 

the tube of silicone sealer and apply it wherever the engine is hissing. The vacuum will pull the sealer into the 

opening, sealing the leak. Allow the sealer to completely dry, then trim off any excess, so everything looks nice and 

neat. 

     Don’t forget to put oil back into your formerly leaking engine before you fire it up, or you may have to clean 

broken parts off the garage floor that weren’t there before! 

     This little trick also works on new and/or rebuilt engines while on an engine stand, to make sure they don’t leak 

before they go into your car.  



6 Volt Systems can be brought up to modern standards 

Comments found on Face Book 



Our Newsletter circa 1973 





Old West Display 



HUMOR 



 




